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OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL

JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

904-630-1377
Special Committee on Solid Waste Meeting Minutes
June 23, 2016
1:00 p.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Scott Wilson, John Crescimbeni, Jim Love, Danny Becton
Excused: Council Member Anna Lopez Brosche
Also:  Peggy Sidman - Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Sam Mousa and Ali Korman Shelton – Mayor’s Office; John Pappas, Bill Joyce and Will Williams – Public Works Department; Robert Campbell – Council Auditor’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:00 p.m.
Chairman Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees identified themselves for the record. 
Mr. Gulliford thanked Chief Administrative Officer Sam Mousa for his willingness at the last meeting to recognize the perspectives and suggestions of the private sector waste companies and to reflect their suggestions in a revised Certificate of Need process.
Council President-designate Lori Boyer will reappoint the special committee for another 90 days to the first of October. The committee will meet on the Thursdays of City Council meeting weeks in the future.

Public Works Director John Pappas gave an overview of the City’s solid waste services and Solid Waste Enterprise Fund. The collections function includes both City pickups and collections by the three private contract haulers, and covers both residences and small scale commercial (non-dumpster) collections. Litter collection is a separate function from the residential/small commercial collection. Disposal of Class 1 waste is at the Trail Ridge Landfill (City-owned but privately managed). Recyclables are delivered to a privately-owned Materials Recovery Facility (single-stream recycling).
Mr. Pappas recounted the number of fees and funds associated with solid waste operations: landfill tipping fee, franchise fee, City solid waste user fee, internal host fee, external host fee, commercial tipping fee, residential tipping fee, hazardous waste fee, waste tire application fee, contamination assessment fund, landfill closure fund, solid waste facilities mitigation fund, solid waste Class III mitigation fund, enterprise fund, and a General Fund allocation for certain operations. The enterprise fund budget is approximately $74 million this fiscal year. Mr. Pappas reviewed which expenses are covered by which revenue streams.
In response to a question from Council Member Schellenberg about the possibility of contracting out all residential collection to private contractors and getting the City out of the business, Mr. Mousa said he recommended that the City not put itself in the position of being entirely dependent on private companies and without any waste collection capability itself to deal with emergencies, special situations, etc. He said that the privatization concept was discussed and came up for a vote a number of years ago, but was not approved by the City Council when the City’s solid waste employees and their families packed the council chamber in opposition to the proposal. Mr. Mousa said that the operational problems currently being experienced by the private haulers give him reason to doubt that they would do a better job than City employees. 
Council Member Becton lamented the lack of communication from private haulers or City officials to residents in the case of missed collections, particularly when they happen on Fridays. Residents don’t know when the make-up collection will happen and whether to leave the waste bin at the street or not. The haulers can’t be reached by telephone after 5:00 p.m. on Friday to provide any information on what to expect and when. Mr. Mousa agreed to add resolution of this problem to his list of action items resulting from the committee. Keeping the 630-CITY line open for an additional hour on Friday afternoon to take missed collection calls, or having the JEA call center available to take after-hours calls, or hiring an answering service to take calls on weekends were suggested as possibilities. Will Williams of the City’s Solid Waste Division said that his crews would be willing to make weekend collections if necessary to rectify missed collections by the private haulers, and welcomed calls from council members to inform him of problems. The use of incentives versus penalties to improve contractor performance was discussed. The next rate review process offers the opportunity to reopen discussions with the haulers about how to improve performance.
In response to a question from Chairman Gulliford about possible areas where the City could achieve either substantial cost savings or productivity improvements, Robert Campbell of the Council Auditor’s Office agreed to update his previous research on communities that prohibit the use of plastic bags in yard waste collection and/or require containing yard waste in cans rather than any types of bags.
In response to a question Mr. Pappas said that waste will begin being delivered to the newest cell at the Trail Ridge Landfill in August. That cell will last the City for decades at the current waste generation rate.

The topic for the next meeting (July 28th) will be construction and demolition debris host fees and whether fees should be charged on C&D debris leaving the county. 
In a public comment period, Don Cook said that one problem with the current yard waste collection system is debris left behind because the volume appears larger than the City’s 5-yard limit because residents don’t cut and stack the limbs and other debris in compact piles. He felt that the implementation of the automated tipping bins and trucks has been counterproductive and led to more waste being left on the streets than in the old days when rear-loader trucks were always loaded by hand. He also believes a city of Jacksonville’s size needs a 24/7 citizen complaint line.

In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, John Pappas and Will Williams felt that making bulky waste pickup on the same day as neighborhood recycling seems to be working, but is not yet a perfect system. The committee asked for information at the next meeting on bulk waste pickup complaints to the CARE system since the new policy was implemented in early June.

Council Member Wilson suggested that the Solid Waste Division web site be updated and improved to provide more information on household hazardous waste – specifically what materials the City will accept and where the permanent facility on Superior Street/Commonwealth Avenue is located.

Meeting Adjourned: 2:18 p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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